



**ENDING GENDER-BASED VIOLENCE  
IN THE WORLD OF WORK  
IN THE UNITED STATES**



**AFL-CIO**

## **Acknowledgments**

Principal Author: Robin Runge, The George Washington University Law School

Contributors:

Jacob Horwitz, National Guestworker Alliance

Amanda C. LaFollette

Maya Raghu, National Women's Law Center

Mónica Ramírez, Labor Council for Latin American Advancement

Robyn Robbins, United Food and Commercial Workers

JJ Rosenbaum, Schell Center for International Human Rights, Yale Law School

Linda A. Seabrook, Futures Without Violence

KC Wagner, The Worker Institute at Cornell

Cassandra Waters, AFL-CIO



## INTRODUCTION

**SEX- AND GENDER-BASED VIOLENCE (GBV)** against women in the world of work is an epidemic that requires a systemic response. The purpose of this report is to clearly define GBV, describe its prevalence and explain the circumstances that allow it to persist. The report concludes with recommendations to effectively prevent and address GBV in the workplace.

### THE PROBLEM

GBV is a fundamental violation of human rights. It is a manifestation of gender-based discrimination and unequal power relations between men and women. GBV in the world of work includes, but is not limited to, sexual violence in all of its forms, including sexual harassment as it is legally defined, as well as stalking behaviors, assault and rape, trafficking, coercion, and restrictions on freedom of movement that occur while at work or on the way to and from work. GBV encompasses intimate partner violence that impacts survivors' work lives, and harassment and violence that occurs within the context of employment

committed on or off the jobsite by nonintimate partner co-workers, managers, clients or patients.

While GBV impacts all workers, women suffer at a much higher rate than men.<sup>1</sup> Men can and do experience GBV in the world of work, particularly relating to sexual identity and gender expression. This reflects the fact that GBV stems from a social and political hierarchy that values and enforces traditionally defined masculinity as an expression of power and prestige. Transgender individuals in particular face high levels of violence

in general due to this dynamic,<sup>2</sup> including in their professional lives.

Women's intersecting identities shape where and how they experience GBV. Socioeconomic status, race, ethnicity, religion, sexuality, gender expression, age and immigration status all can enhance the likelihood that a woman will experience GBV in her working life. For some, it is these multiple identities that place them at risk for higher incidence of GBV.

Economic insecurity, particularly precarious employment and low wages, greatly contributes to vulnerability to violence. Workers without stable employment or economic security are less likely to report GBV for fear of losing their jobs. Women comprise the majority of part-time and temporary workers in the United States, as well as the majority of low-paid workers and those making minimum wage.<sup>3</sup> Many of these workers live paycheck to paycheck and cannot afford even a brief break in employment. These jobs provide little to no flexibility to meet work and family responsibilities, and most workers are at-will, meaning they can be fired at any time for any reason—or no reason at all. The structure of the workplace and the working arrangement, particularly informal or isolated work settings, presents opportunities that perpetrators can exploit.<sup>4</sup> Informal working arrangements, particularly those involving multiple levels of subcontracting, decrease oversight and accountability. This underscores the importance of good working conditions, job security and labor rights, including protections for voicing concerns about work or conditions at work.

Many workplaces lack adequate internal policies to address GBV. Even when policies do exist, employees and managers may not be aware of their existence or lack proper training on policy requirements. In addition, failure to fully and fairly enforce these policies presents an additional barrier. In many worksites and industries, especially low-wage sectors, sexual harassment and other forms of GBV are ingrained in workplace or industry culture and norms, such that exposure to mistreatment and violence is considered part of the job, not a violation of human and worker rights.

The prevalence of GBV creates an environment in which women may be afraid to go to work. It can impact effectiveness and productivity, because women may become anxious, distracted and concerned about their safety. Ultimately, this impacts both their quality of work and the employer's bottom line.

## STATISTICS

Capturing a complete picture of GBV committed in the world of work is incredibly difficult, because only a small percentage of survivors report the abuse. For example, while 50% to 80% of women experience sexual harassment at work, only 25% tell anyone, and only 5% complain formally.<sup>5</sup> Many survivors do not come forward because they do not think they will be believed, or they fear they will lose their jobs or otherwise face negative consequences for speaking out. Complaint rates may be even lower in certain sectors or communities, due to such additional constraints as language barriers or an informal working arrangement that lacks clear management structures.

According to the U.S. Department of Justice, employees experienced 36,500 rapes and sexual assaults at work between 1993–1999 (the last time these statistics were gathered), with 80% of the victims being women.<sup>6</sup> Between 2005–2009, rape and sexual assault accounted for 2.3% of all nonfatal violence in the workplace.<sup>7</sup> In 2016, the U.S. Equal Employment Commission received 12,860 complaints regarding sex-based harassment.<sup>8</sup>

GBV has an enormous impact on women and the workplace as a whole. Studies and surveys found that:

- 25% of rape victims lose their job within a year of the assault;
- 30%–53% of employed victims of intimate partner violence lose their jobs due at least in part to the domestic violence;
- 78% reported being late to work as a result of domestic abuse;
- 47% reported being assaulted before work;
- 67% said the perpetrator came to the workplace; and
- 96–98% of employed domestic violence victims experienced problems at work related to the violence.<sup>9</sup>

In 2005, a national benchmark survey of 1,200 employed adults (ages 18 and older) in the United States by the Corporate Alliance to End Partner Violence found that intimate partner violence has a wide and far-reaching effect on Americans' working lives:

- 44% of employed adults surveyed personally experienced domestic violence's effect in their workplaces;
- 21% of respondents (men and women) identified themselves as victims of intimate partner violence; and
- 64% of victims of domestic violence indicated their ability to work was affected by the violence.<sup>10</sup>



## STUDIES BY SECTOR

Certain occupations and sectors have particularly high rates of GBV due to their structure, location, or the ingrained hierarchies and norms of the job. This section explores recent reports that have gathered statistics and other information in some of the most vulnerable sectors.

### **SERVICE INDUSTRY WORKERS**

Client-facing, tip-based service industry workers, such as restaurant, entertainment and hospitality workers, are frequent targets of GBV by bosses, co-workers and customers. Working for tips enables and facilitates GBV, as customers feel entitled to attention and approval for their money, and managers often feel more empowered to comment and advise on physical appearance in order to appeal to the perceived needs of customers.

#### **Restaurant Workers**

Although men and women are sexually harassed while working in restaurants, as documented in [The Glass Floor](#), a study by Restaurant Opportunities Centers (ROC) United, women are sexually harassed at higher rates than men and the harassment is more egregious. Nearly twice

as many women as men reported being deliberately touched, pinched, kissed or fondled.<sup>11</sup> Sixty percent of women respondents in the study reported being sexually harassed, and more than half reported incidents occurring on at least a weekly basis. Due to the public-facing nature of the job, respondents stated managers were more likely to encourage women workers to dress “sexier” and wear more revealing clothes, creating a climate where commenting and focusing on physical appearance is encouraged and normalized.

#### **Hospitality Workers**

[Hands Off Pants On](#), an investigation conducted by UNITE HERE Local 1, found that 58% of hotel workers and 77% of casino workers surveyed in Chicago have

been sexually harassed by a guest. Of these, almost half of all hotel workers had a guest answer the door naked or expose themselves. Fifty-six percent of women who had been harassed by a guest said they did not feel safe returning to work after the incident, but many reported they felt there was nothing they or anyone could do about it.<sup>12</sup> Only 19% of hospitality workers surveyed said they had received training from their employer on how to deal with sexual harassment by guests.

### Property Services Workers

Property service workers, particularly janitors, are vulnerable to GBV due to both the nature of the job and the composition of the workforce. As detailed in [Race to the Bottom](#), a University of California, Berkley Labor Center report, property service workers usually work in isolated environments, alone in empty office buildings overnight. In addition, hiring of janitorial staff often occurs through layers of subcontractors, which reduces accountability and oversight. Further, janitors frequently are managed by a chain of supervisors who overwhelmingly are male.<sup>13</sup> [The Perfect Storm](#), a complementary report, found that “the property services industry is structured in a way that isolates workers who are uniquely vulnerable to sexual harassment, and then creates conditions in which workers are afraid to step forward to report harassment.”

### Domestic Workers

Domestic workers provide care for children, individuals with disabilities and the elderly in private homes. The majority are women, primarily immigrants, and some also rely on their employer for housing. Many work on a temporary basis. They work for low wages and long hours, and many are the primary wage earners in their families. Due to the small employer size, they also often are exempt from protection by federal employment laws. The intimate nature of the work, combined with the vulnerability of most workers in this sector, presents a heightened risk for GBV, but because the home often is regarded as private, it can be particularly difficult to identify and address. [Behind Closed Doors](#) surveyed California domestic workers and found 9% had experienced sexual harassment in the past two months, another 9% indicated they had experienced violence at the hands of their employer, and a further 20% had been insulted or threatened by their employer.<sup>14</sup>



### FARMWORKERS

Farmworker women represent a minority of the agricultural labor force in the United States. While it is difficult to get an accurate estimate of the female farmworker workforce, it is estimated that about 23% of the row crop workers are women.<sup>15</sup> Their jobs are marked by low pay, dangerous working conditions, isolation and widespread gender discrimination, which makes them vulnerable to GBV, among other abuses. Eighty percent of female farmworkers working in the fields in central California reported they had experienced sexual harassment.<sup>16</sup> In 2010, the University of California, Santa Cruz surveyed 150 female farmworkers in California. Almost 40% reported experiencing sexual harassment, from verbal advances to rape on the job. Twenty-four percent reported being sexually coerced by a supervisor.<sup>17</sup> As documented in [Injustice on Our Plates](#) by the Southern Poverty Law Center, farmworker women face significant barriers to reporting or otherwise responding to the pervasive abuse. They tend to be non-English speakers who are unfamiliar with their rights, the U.S. legal system and the resources available to help them. Many are undocumented and fear, sometimes correctly, that contact with government authorities will result in deportation proceedings.<sup>18</sup>



## CONSTRUCTION WORKERS

Women in sectors like construction that are traditionally male-dominated experience some of the highest rates of GBV. GBV both reflects and enforces a gendered hierarchy within workplaces, and this perceived threat to the “natural” order, combined with women’s isolation, creates an atmosphere where many of these workers are subjected to abuse. Women make up only 2.6% of workers in construction and extraction occupations, and a U.S. Department of Labor study found that 88% of them have reported experiencing sexual harassment at work.<sup>19</sup>

## FOOD PROCESSING WORKERS

### Seafood Workers

[Raising the Floor for Supply Chain Workers](#), a 2016 report by the National Guestworker Alliance, details the rampant sexual harassment in seafood processing centers. Workers reported sexual comments, physical touching and intimidation on the job. Workers who tried to report their abuse were told to forget that it happened.<sup>20</sup>

### Meatpackers

In 2009, the advocacy organization ASISTA conducted a survey of Iowa meatpackers. Out of the more than 100 women questioned, 41% reported having experienced unwanted touching on the job, and about 30% said they had experienced verbal sexual harassment. After rejecting an aggressor’s advances, more than a quarter of respondents said they had been threatened with termination from employment or assigned more difficult work.<sup>21</sup>

### Poultry Workers

As documented in the 2016 report [Wages and Working Conditions in Arkansas Poultry Plants](#) by the Northwest Arkansas Workers’ Justice Center, and [a recent case](#) brought by the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, poultry workers are vulnerable to GBV due to both the nature of the work and the makeup of the workforce. The industry relies on immigrant workers and people of color, pays low wages, and plants often are located in rural and isolated areas where there are limited job opportunities. As the report documents, workers who spoke out against sexual harassment suffered reprisals, and were accused of lying.<sup>22</sup>



## WORKER STORIES

### Virtually every woman has a story of GBV in the world of work.

Linda,\* a hotel housekeeper, recounts a disturbingly common experience among women in her profession. “I knocked on the guest door. I announced myself and the guest answered, ‘Come in.’ I opened the door and he was naked. It was horrible.”<sup>23</sup>

Judith was trafficked to the United States from the Philippines to work as a housekeeper for a foreign diplomat in New York. When she arrived, she discovered she would be paid only a third of the amount she had been promised originally, and her employer seized her identification documents. She was forced to work 18 hours a day, seven days a week, and forbidden from speaking to anyone outside of the family. She was abused by the diplomat’s daughter and threatened with deportation if she reported the abuse.<sup>24</sup> In 2007, other domestic workers she had met at a local playground helped her escape, and the Damayan Migrant Workers Association, an organization founded in 2002 by Filipino survivors of human trafficking, helped her secure documentation for herself and her children.

Lucia\* worked as a migrant farmworker in the Northern Plains, where she was raped by a supervisor repeatedly. On one occasion, her sister witnessed the assault, yet she felt powerless to come forward and complain. When she finally overcame her fear that she and her family members would be fired, she reported the abuse but her employer did not believe her, accused her of lying and claimed it wasn’t her employer since she was hired through a temporary agency. Even though she and her family had worked for this grower for decades, they avoided liability by making her question herself—even after her sister submitted a statement corroborating her account—and denying responsibility.

Mirna is a worker in a seafood processing plant in New Bedford, Massachusetts. Her supervisor made demeaning sexual comments to her and touched her and other workers inappropriately for months, knowing he would never be caught because the plant’s cameras were broken. He threatened workers on his line with termination if they spoke up about the abuse. Despite this

intimidation, Mirna and her co-workers began to organize. They formed an industrywide organizing committee and filed sexual harassment complaints and other workplace complaints. They are demanding an end to sexual harassment, a safe workplace, a right to organize and just wages, for themselves and all other seafood processing workers.<sup>25</sup>

Tara,\* a hotel worker, remembers how difficult it was to come forward to her supervisor after a guest harassed her. “I was embarrassed and afraid they were going to tell me it was my fault.”<sup>26</sup>

*\* Names changed to protect privacy.*

### IN HER OWN WORDS

My name is Jackie. I live in Girard, Ohio, and I was a server for nearly 30 years. I’m a part of the Restaurant Opportunities Centers United. I found ROC because I had a terrible manager for many years. It all began when I first started the job; I made great money and worked any shift that I wanted. However, my manager told me that I would make more tips if I used my sex appeal. I thought that it was a rude and nasty comment. As time went on, he began making more and more lewd comments to me. I refused him every time. He made a habit of tormenting all of the women servers in the restaurant. Over time, I witnessed him escalate his behavior. He began putting his hands on us. And he began making nastier and nastier comments to me. One day, when I refused him for the umpteenth time, he me called a “dirty Jew.” When I tried to fight back, he began cutting my hours. When I tried to get the other women to report him, he began stealing my tips. When I pushed him away from me, he tried to get me fired. This went on for years. Years of a never-ending stream of sexual harassment and anti-Semitism. He not only tormented me, he harassed every other woman. Finally, I’d had enough. And I felt so free. Except that I always think about the girls who still were at the restaurant. No woman should ever go through what I went through.





## COSTS OF SEXUAL VIOLENCE

GBV in the world of work not only has profound negative effects on survivors, it imposes high costs on employers, the economy and society at large.

Intimate partner violence that occurs outside the workplace hampers job performance and productivity. The last time the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention attempted to quantify the costs, it concluded intimate partner violence cost the U.S. economy almost \$1 billion in lost productivity.<sup>27</sup> This survey did not attempt to include the violence women experience in the workplace from customers, clients, co-workers, supervisors and individuals they interact with while traveling to the worksite, which also interferes with the ability of workers to effectively do their jobs and affects the ability to retain employees. In 2008, total victimization costs of one rape were approximately \$151,423.<sup>28</sup> Sexual assault victims lose approximately \$2,200 due to decreased productivity and lost wages in the aftermath of sexual violence.<sup>29</sup> A 2009 study in Iowa estimated the cost of lost work due to sexual violence to be more than \$130 million.

GBV has a negative impact on all workers—on the victims who are targeted, the perpetrator and other co-workers

who might be witnesses to the violence. Employers stand to lose a significant amount by permitting or failing to remedy GBV. Firstly, they might face liability and related monetary damages if they are subject to penalties or lawsuits. Secondly, they stand to lose profits from employees, victims and perpetrators, whose productivity and quality of work are impacted by the GBV. A Maine study found that 74% of intimate partner abusers had access to their partner's workplace, and 21% of offenders reported they contacted their partner at their workplace in violation of a no-contact order. The majority of perpetrators of GBV are employed at the time they commit the violence, and the same Maine study found that 78% of surveyed perpetrators used workplace resources at least once to express remorse or anger, check up on, pressure or threaten their victim. Seventy percent of domestic abuse offenders lost an estimated 15,221 hours of work due to their domestic abuse arrests.<sup>30</sup> Safe workplaces also are more efficient and effective because all employees are able to maximize their potential in a setting free from GBV and its impacts.

## THE FAILURE OF EXISTING LEGAL PROTECTIONS

Current legal frameworks are not adequate to address the full depth and range of GBV in the world of work. Sexual harassment, defined by courts to include unwanted sexual advances; visual, verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature; indecent exposure; lewd remarks or requests; unwanted touching, hugging, groping or grabbing; pressure for dates; and unwanted advances and other forms of assault, including sexual assault and rape; is prohibited under federal law and many state and local laws as a form of sex discrimination, though some limitations exist. Sexual assault and rape are federal and state crimes, regardless of where they are committed. Irrespective of immigration status, documented and undocumented individuals are protected by civil and criminal laws that prohibit GBV committed at work, though some workers may be excluded from protection under civil employment laws, depending on the size of the employer.

Nonetheless, employees often are not willing to come forward to report GBV and its impacts. Many fear for their own safety, their family's safety and their job security. Intersecting identities, such as being a member of a racial or ethnic minority, immigration status or economic class, may make workers less likely to report due to the fear of retaliation or specific negative consequences, such as deportation for coming forward.<sup>31</sup> Others may lack familiarity with their rights or the resources available to address GBV.

When employees attempt to access their legal rights by filing a complaint with a state or federal agency or pursuing a civil lawsuit, they face a number of challenges.<sup>32</sup> Long wait times for investigations, little information about the process for pursuing an administrative claim and difficulty securing attorneys to take cases, particularly for low-paid workers, are among the reasons attempts to seek justice are often unsuccessful.

While federal law provides protection against GBV by an employer, supervisor, co-worker or third party, employees must meet a threshold to receive protection under the law, including meeting a minimum number of employees, filing the charge or complaint within a specific window of time and an administrative exhaustion requirement that must be satisfied before an individual may file a lawsuit to seek remedies. State-based remedies are desirable, because they may cover smaller employers, might not

require exhaustion of an administrative process to proceed to court, and might provide additional remedies for the victims. Unfortunately, many states lack provisions to address the specific types of discrimination GBV victims face.

Some state legislatures have implemented important measures to address the impact of GBV on working women. California, Delaware, Hawaii, Illinois, New York and Oregon have enacted legislation that specifically prohibits employers from discriminating against employees, including firing, demotions and changes to the nature of assigned work or work hours. These laws provide protections for victims regardless of whom the perpetrator is or where the victimization took place.

Illinois provides the broadest protection among these laws, prohibiting discrimination against employees who are or are perceived to be victims of sexual violence, and employees who have a family or household member who is, or is perceived to be, a victim of sexual violence, and requires employers to make reasonable accommodations related to the sexual violence. For example, an employer may provide a victim with a lock on her office door, or a change in her shift to increase her safety and security at work. Oregon's law prohibits employers from refusing to make reasonable safety accommodations requested by the victim unless the employer can demonstrate that the accommodation would impose an undue hardship on the employer. Under these statutes, an employee has a private right of action to hold the employer to account if it fails to abide by the law. Critically, employees are not required to report the abuse directly to their employer, but simply must establish that the employer knew.

In addition, California recently enacted a law requiring the Department of Industrial Relations to create a registry system intended to increase accountability in the janitorial contracting industry. The law requires sexual harassment and assault training and prevention programs for supervisors, and the availability of employee rights information, survivor resources and a complaint hot line.

Some state and local governments have made efforts to introduce broader provisions to address some of the discriminatory impact of GBV in the workplace, or adopted industry-specific measures to target specific ways this issue can play out, but more coordinated and comprehensive action is needed to fully address and eliminate this pernicious problem.



## RECOMMENDATIONS

Domestic laws in the United States that prohibit GBV, including sexual harassment and abuse in the workplace, offer insufficient protections. Effectively addressing the problem requires strengthening legal mechanisms at the local, state, national and international levels, promoting employer accountability—including effective training and grievance redress—and empowering women workers through secure, stable employment and the right to organize for better treatment overall.

### **STRENGTHENING LEGAL MECHANISMS**

All workers, regardless of employer size, should be protected from GBV committed at work. Civil legal remedies should not be capped or measured by the employer size. Congress should provide sufficient funding to enforce existing laws that prohibit sexual harassment, including resources for full and fair investigations, along with government-supported litigation where findings have been made that an employer violated federal anti-

discrimination laws. Anti-discrimination employment law must expressly prohibit GBV at work, and discrimination and retaliation against victims who report their victimization.

Federal and local governments, as well as employers, should engage unions, labor affiliates and worker centers as significant partners in creating worker-centered responses to GBV, and fund local service providers and anti-violence groups.

## **EMPLOYER ACCOUNTABILITY FOR REDUCING AND RESPONDING TO GBV**

Employers must take greater responsibility by developing internal policies that deter violations, by helping support survivors when violations occur and by adopting due diligence mechanisms to respond to abuse in supply chains. This includes training at all management tiers to diminish the ability of supervisors to commit violations themselves or to ignore reports of subordinates. There should be clear mechanisms that educate workers on their rights and protect them when they come forward. Designated support roles, including union health and safety representatives, should be given trainings and paid time off to address complaints. Effective training should acknowledge the cultural and societal norms that contribute to and perpetuate GBV, and engage men as well as women in changing the culture in the workplace.<sup>33</sup>

Employers should work with unions and worker organizations to address the specific needs and issues of their workplace and industry. Building the most responsive and meaningful policies requires engaging directly with women workers. For example, 96% of housekeepers surveyed in Chicago reported that they would feel safer if rooms were equipped with a panic button, and 90% of hospitality workers would feel more comfortable reporting a guest's sexual harassment if their employer was required to ban guests who sexually harass employees.

Employers should provide meaningful accommodations, including flexible work arrangements, access to advance of pay and counseling or referrals to appropriate support services.

Employers should adopt due diligence mechanisms and take meaningful responsibility for working conditions in their supply chains to ensure that subsidiaries, subcontractors, franchisees and other partners prevent and address GBV. This can take the form of contractual obligations, like the Fair Food Program<sup>34</sup> partnership among farmworkers, growers and food purchasers launched by the Coalition of Immokalee Workers, or the Equitable Food Initiative,<sup>35</sup> which requires lead firms to agree to a code of conduct that prohibits sexual harassment, among other types of exploitation, and institutes enforcement mechanisms for subcontractors and other entities throughout the supply chain.

## **PROTECT ORGANIZING AND COLLECTIVE BARGAINING RIGHTS**

Workers acting collectively can confront gendered power hierarchies and implement positive changes at worksites. Eighty-eight percent of restaurant workers who experienced sexual harassment reported they would be more likely to talk to their supervisor about these experiences if they were a part of a group of co-workers. Workers who are represented by a union can include discussions of how GBV is identified and addressed in negotiations, and can promote provisions in collective bargaining agreements that protect workers who come forward. For example, the New York Hotel and Motel Trades Council negotiated language into an industrywide collective bargaining agreement that required panic buttons for all hotel housekeepers.<sup>36</sup> University graduate workers have negotiated protections from GBV in their contract and support for workers who come forward, including the ability to represent workers through grievance procedures.<sup>37</sup> Unions can help protect women who speak out, by starting campaigns like UNITE HERE Local 1's #ComeForward campaign, which encouraged women to report incidents and end the culture of silence surrounding GBV in the hospitality industry.<sup>38</sup>

## **DEVELOP AND RATIFY INTERNATIONAL STANDARDS**

The International Labour Organization will discuss an instrument on violence and harassment against women and men in the world of work in June 2018.<sup>39</sup> Developing a comprehensive instrument that provides a legal standard and guidance on effective policies to prevent and respond to GBV in the world of work is critical to establishing safe, productive and healthy workplaces for all. GBV is one of the most critical and widespread obstacles to women's economic empowerment and gender equality around the world.<sup>40</sup> As this report demonstrates, there are many areas where the United States needs to improve its own response to the problem, and an international instrument(s) will provide a baseline legal standard, as well as critical recommendations and best practices to develop a meaningful, systematic approach.

The ILO instrument(s) should include clear guidance on how to develop legal and regulatory frameworks to prevent and redress all forms of violence and harassment, and that protect all workers regardless of sector,

immigration status or any other categorization. This should include legal mechanisms to protect survivors from adverse action or discrimination on the basis of their disclosure, experience or perceived experiences with GBV, and training of labor officials to identify and redress GBV. It should include guidance for employers on how to develop and implement workplace safety strategies, including risk assessments, safety plans, training, and timely and effective processes for resolving concerns. Employer guidance must promote accountability, including accommodation and support for survivors and witnesses to intimate partner violence and redress for abuses committed both in-house and throughout

the supply chain. The instrument(s) also should include recommendations and best practices on how unions and employers can work together to tackle GBV, including peer training for women workers, and negotiating collective bargaining agreements and global framework agreements that contain specific measures to prevent, identify and redress abuse.

Governments, employers and workers all have a role to play in ending GBV in the world of work, and an ILO Convention, accompanied by a Recommendation, would provide a useful framework to help end GBV in the world of work and ensure all workers can fully and freely exercise their rights.

## ENDNOTES

- 1 Shannan Catalano, Ph.D., Erica Smith, Howard Snyder, Ph.D., and Michael Rand, "Female Victims of Violence: Select Findings," revised Oct. 23, 2009, Bureau of Justice Statistics. *Available at* [www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/fvv.pdf](http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/fvv.pdf).
- 2 [www.hrc.org/resources/violence-against-the-transgender-community-in-2016](http://www.hrc.org/resources/violence-against-the-transgender-community-in-2016).
- 3 Anne Morrison and Katherine Gallagher Robbins, "Part-Time Workers Are Paid Less, Have Less Access to Benefits—and Two-Thirds Are Women," September 2015, National Women's Law Center. *Available at* [https://nwc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/part-time\\_workers\\_fact\\_sheet\\_8.21.1513.pdf](https://nwc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/part-time_workers_fact_sheet_8.21.1513.pdf).
- 4 Robin R. Runge, "Failing to Address Sexual and Domestic Violence at Work: The Case of Migrant Farmworker Women," 20 *Am. U. J. Gender Soc. Pol'y & L.* 871, 2012.
- 5 Elizabeth Kristen, Blanca Banuelos and Daniela Urban, "Workplace Violence and Harassment of Low-Wage Workers," 36 *Berkeley J. Emp. & Lab. L.*, 2015.
- 6 D.T. Duhart, "National Crime Victimization Survey: Violence in the workplace 1993–99," NCJ 190076, 2001. Retrieved from the U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics. *Available at* <http://bjs.ojp.usdoj.gov/content/pub/pdf/vw99.pdf>.
- 7 E. Harrell, "Workplace Violence, 1993–2009: National Crime Victimization Survey and the Census of Fatal Occupational Injuries," NCJ 233231, 2011. *Available at* the U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics, <http://bjs.ojp.usdoj.gov/content/pub/pdf/vw09.pdf>.
- 8 [www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/statistics/enforcement/sexual\\_harassment\\_new.cfm](http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/statistics/enforcement/sexual_harassment_new.cfm).
- 9 See generally Julie Goldscheid and Robin Runge, "Employment Law and Domestic Violence: A Practitioner's Guide," ABA 2010. *Available at* [http://new.abanet.org/domesticviolence/PublicDocuments/ABA\\_CDV\\_Employ.pdf](http://new.abanet.org/domesticviolence/PublicDocuments/ABA_CDV_Employ.pdf) (providing an overview of the employment protections for victims of domestic violence); Deborah A. Widiss, "Domestic Violence and the Workplace: The Explosion of State Legislation and the Need for a Comprehensive Strategy," 35 *FLA. ST. U.L. REV.* 669, 674, 2008.
- 10 Corporate Alliance to End Partner Violence, National Benchmark Telephone Survey on Domestic Violence in the Workplace 1, 2005. *Available at* [www.ncdsv.org/images/CAEPVSurveyWorkPlace.pdf](http://www.ncdsv.org/images/CAEPVSurveyWorkPlace.pdf).
- 11 "The Glass Floor Sexual Harassment in the Restaurant Industry," Oct. 7, 2014. *Available at* [http://rocunited.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/REPORT\\_The-Glass-Floor-Sexual-Harassment-in-the-Restaurant-Industry2.pdf](http://rocunited.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/REPORT_The-Glass-Floor-Sexual-Harassment-in-the-Restaurant-Industry2.pdf).
- 12 "Hands Off Pants On Sexual Harassment in Chicago's Hospitality Industry: A Report by UNITE HERE Local 1," July 2016.
- 13 Sara Hinkley, Annette Bernhardt and Sarah Thomason, "Race to the Bottom: How Low-Road Subcontracting Affects Working Conditions in California's Property Services Industry," UC Berkeley Labor Center, March 8, 2016. *Available at* <http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/pdf/2016/Race-to-the-Bottom.pdf>.
- 14 "Behind Closed Doors: Working Conditions of California Household Workers," March 2007. *Available at* [www.datacenter.org/wp-content/uploads/behindcloseddoors.pdf](http://www.datacenter.org/wp-content/uploads/behindcloseddoors.pdf).
- 15 [www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/aginjury/news/pdfs/tables-demo/d1.pdf](http://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/aginjury/news/pdfs/tables-demo/d1.pdf).
- 16 Irma Morales Waugh, "Examining the Sexual Harassment Experiences of Mexican Immigrant Farmworking Women," 16 *Violence Against Women* 237, 241, 2010 (citing a study published in January 2010 that surveyed 150 Mexican women and women of Mexican descent who were working in the fields of California's Central Valley).
- 17 Bernice Yeung and Grace Rubenstein, "Female workers face rape, harassment in US agriculture industry," Center for Investigative Reporting, 2013. *Available at* <http://cironline.org/reports/female-workers-face-rape-harassment-us-agriculture-industry-4798>.
- 18 "Injustice On Our Plates," Southern Poverty Law Center, 2010. *Available at* [www.splcenter.org/20101108/injustice-our-plates#sexual-violence](http://www.splcenter.org/20101108/injustice-our-plates#sexual-violence).
- 19 National Women's Law Center, "Women in Construction: Still Breaking Ground," 2, 8. *Available at* <https://nwc.org/resources/women-construction-still-breaking-ground/>.
- 20 "Raising the Floor for Supply Chain Workers: Perspective from U.S. Seafood Supply Chains," National Guestworker Alliance, 2015. *Available at* <http://asia.floorwage.org/workersvoices/reports/raising-the-floor-for-supply-chain-workers-perspective-from-u-s-seafood-supply-chains>.
- 21 Bernice Yeung and Grace Rubenstein, "Female Workers Face Rape, Harassment in U.S. Agriculture Industry," The Center for Investigative Reporting, 2013. *Available at* [www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/social-issues/rape-in-the-fields/female-workers-face-rape-harassment-in-u-s-agriculture-industry/](http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/social-issues/rape-in-the-fields/female-workers-face-rape-harassment-in-u-s-agriculture-industry/).
- 22 Chris Benner, Miya Cain, Nina Ebner, Jessica Halpern-Finnerty, Saru Jayaraman and Amber Moulton, "Wages and Working Conditions in Arkansas Poultry Plants," The Northwest Arkansas Workers' Justice Center, 2016. *Available at* [www.uusc.org/sites/default/files/wages\\_and\\_working\\_conditions\\_in\\_arkansas\\_poultry\\_plants.pdf](http://www.uusc.org/sites/default/files/wages_and_working_conditions_in_arkansas_poultry_plants.pdf); [www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/release/6-29-11a.cfm](http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/release/6-29-11a.cfm).
- 23 "Hands Off Pants On Sexual Harassment in Chicago's Hospitality Industry: A Report by UNITE HERE Local 1," July 2016.
- 24 Abigail Savitch-Lew, "How One NYC Trafficking Survivor Went from 'Slavery' to Being Her Own Boss—Thanks to a Co-op," Dec. 23, 2015. *Available at* [http://inthesetimes.com/working/entry/18719/brooklyn\\_worker\\_cooperative\\_damayan](http://inthesetimes.com/working/entry/18719/brooklyn_worker_cooperative_damayan).
- 25 Mirna Elizabeth Pacaha Batz, "What Happened When I Stood Up for Dignity," Medium, June 6, 2016. *Available at* <https://medium.com/@mirnapacahabat/what-happened-when-i-stood-up-for-dignity-6df7716f19f8#.djj76ifej>. Michelle Chen, "Seafood Is a Dirtier Business Than You Think," The Nation, June 10, 2016. *Available at* [www.thenation.com/article/the-bloody-catch-of-the-global-seafood-trade/](http://www.thenation.com/article/the-bloody-catch-of-the-global-seafood-trade/).
- 26 "Hands Off Pants On Sexual Harassment in Chicago's Hospitality Industry: A Report by UNITE HERE Local 1," July 2016.
- 27 Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Costs of Intimate Partner Violence Against Women in the United States," 2003. *Available at* [www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ipvbook-a.pdf](http://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ipvbook-a.pdf).
- 28 M. DeLisi, A. Kosloski, M. Sween, E. Hachmeister, M. Moore and A. Drury, "Murder by numbers: Monetary costs imposed by a sample of homicide offenders," *The Journal of Forensic Psychiatry & Psychology*, 21, 501–513, doi:10.1080/14789940903564388, 2010.
- 29 R. MacMillan, "Adolescent victimization and income deficits in adulthood: Rethinking the costs of criminal violence from a life-course perspective," *Criminology*, 38, 553–588, doi:10.1111/j.1745-9125.2000.tb00899.x., 2000.
- 30 Ellen Ridley, Maine Department of Labor and Family Crisis Services, "Impact of Domestic Offenders on Occupational Safety and Health: A Pilot Study," 13–14, 2004. *Available at* [www1.maine.gov/labor/labor\\_stats/publications/dvreports/domesticoffendersreport.pdf](http://www1.maine.gov/labor/labor_stats/publications/dvreports/domesticoffendersreport.pdf).
- 31 Human Rights Watch, 2012.
- 32 Sara Hinkley, Annette Bernhardt and Sarah Thomason, "Race to the Bottom: How Low-Road Subcontracting Affects Working Conditions in California's Property Services Industry," University of California, Berkeley, Center for Labor Research and Education, March 8, 2016. *Available at* <http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/pdf/2016/Race-to-the-Bottom.pdf>.
- 33 KC Wagner, Diane Yates and Quentin Walcott, "Engaging men and women as allies: A workplace curriculum module to challenge gender norms about domestic violence, male bullying and workplace violence and encourage ally behavior," *Work: A Journal of Prevention, Assessment & Rehabilitation*, Vol. 42, pages 107–113, 2012.
- 34 [www.fairfoodprogram.org/](http://www.fairfoodprogram.org/).
- 35 [www.equitablefood.org/](http://www.equitablefood.org/).
- 36 Industry-Wide Agreement between New York Hotel and Motel Trades Council, AFL-CIO and Hotel Association of New York City Inc. (Effective July 1, 2012). *Available at* [http://hotelworkers.org/images/uploads/NYC\\_Hotel\\_Industry\\_Wide\\_Agreement.pdf](http://hotelworkers.org/images/uploads/NYC_Hotel_Industry_Wide_Agreement.pdf).
- 37 [www.facebook.com/gwcuaw/videos/1053106321454693/](https://www.facebook.com/gwcuaw/videos/1053106321454693/).
- 38 [www.handsoffpantson.org/wp-content/uploads/HandsOffReportWeb.pdf](http://www.handsoffpantson.org/wp-content/uploads/HandsOffReportWeb.pdf).
- 39 International Labor Organization, "Report of the Director-General, 328th Session of the Governing Body," Geneva, 2016. *Available at* [www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\\_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms\\_533534.pdf](http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms_533534.pdf).
- 40 International Trade Union Confederation, "Gender-Based Violence at Work." *Available at* [www.ituc-csi.org/gender-based-violence](http://www.ituc-csi.org/gender-based-violence).

# AFL-CIO

RICHARD L. TRUMKA  
President

ELIZABETH H. SHULER  
Secretary-Treasurer

TEFERE GEBRE  
Executive Vice President

